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VERTEIDIGUNG ROMS DIE ROMAN
In a stolen black Dodge Charger 440 Magnum, Junior Cain shot out of Spruce Hills on as straight a trajectory to Eugene as the winding roads of
southern Oregon would allow, staying off Interstate 5, where the policing was more aggressive..Junior found no answers before the owner of the
diner blocked him from proceeding out of the kitchen into the storeroom and the service alley beyond. Simultaneously sweating and chilled, Junior
cursed him, and the confrontation became ugly..This graciousness didn't free Paul to speak. Instead, he felt his throat thicken, trapping his voice
more tightly still..Posing as a counselor with Catholic Family Services, he phoned each listed Bartholomew, with a question related to his or her
recent adoption. Those who expressed bafflement, and who claimed not to have adopted a child, were generally stricken from his list.."It isn't that,
Daddy. You remember, when we were all together the day before yesterday, how afraid Phimie was of this man. Not just for herself ... for the
baby.".Angel liked to perch sideways with a drawing tablet in the window seat in Barty's room, look out at the oak tree from the upper floor, and
draw pictures inspired by things she heard in whatever book he was currently listening to. Everyone said she was a pretty good artist for a
three-year-old, and Barty wished he could see how good she was. He wished he could see Angel, too, just once..As he'd been instructed, Vanadium
felt along the return edge of the carved limestone casing to the right of the window until he located a quarter-inch-diameter steel pin that protruded
an inch. The pin was grooved to facilitate a grip. An insistent, steady pull was required, but as promised, the thumb-turn latch on the inside
disengaged..pride, his one great shining moment but also his sinful pride. Clubbed with the trophy first, fists later. And now, here,.Or perhaps the
sorrow was less sadness than yearning. He had to move on, but he was loath to begin this strange journey without her..By "all of that," he meant the
groceries that she and Joey often sent along with the pies, the occasional mortgage payment they made for someone down on his luck, and the other
quiet philanthropies..On he went, up he went, trunk to limb, limb to branch, branch to limb, to limb, to trunk. Hand over hand up the vertical parts,
gripping with his knees, then standing and walking like a tightrope artist along limbs horizontal to the ground, swinging over empty air and
stepping from one woody walkway to another, ever upward toward the highest bower, dwindling as though he were growing younger during the
ascent, becoming a smaller and smaller boy. Forty feet, fifty feet, already far higher than the house, striving toward the green citadel at the
summit.."Phimie said the creep thought it was funny, but using Daddy's voice as background music also ... well, aroused him, maybe because it
further humiliated her and because he knew it would humiliate our father. But we never told Daddy that part of it. Neither of us saw any useful
reason for telling him.".Shrieking like carrion-eating birds waiting for their wounded dinner to die, the Hackachaks twice drew stern warnings from
nurses. They were told to quiet down and respect the patients in neighboring rooms..The sole male guest in whom he took an interest-a big interest
was Sklent, the one-name painter whose three canvases were the only art on the walls of Junior's apartment..He squirmed deep under the covers,
clamped a plump pillow over his head to muffle the singing, and chanted, "Find the father, kill the son," until at last he fell exhausted into
sleep..Their apartment was in a four-story Victorian house that dripped gingerbread, in the exclusive Pacific Heights district. It had been converted
to apartments with deep respect for the architecture, years before Wally bought it.."Peach, raisin, walnut pies," Agnes said, "with regular bottom
crust and a chocolate-crackle top crust."."I don't like the old crazy doctor," she said, still drawing. "I wish it was about bunnies on vacation-or
maybe a toad learns to drive a car and has adventures.".For a while, Junior half convinced himself that the quarter in his cheeseburger, in December
'65, was a meaningless coincidence, unrelated to Vanadium. His short tour of the kitchen, in search of the perpetrator, had given him reason to
believe the diner's sanitary standards were inadequate. Recalling the greasy men on that culinary death squad, he knew that he'd been fortunate not
to discover a dead rodent spread-eagle on the melted cheese, or an old sock..Evidently, Jacob had made a quick trip to his apartment over the
garage and, with no thought for mice and dust, had not closed the back door. Junior said, "You've caused me a lot of trouble, you know." He'd been
building a beautiful rage all night, thinking about what he'd been through because of the girl's temptress mother, whom he saw so clearly in this
pint-size bitch. "So much trouble.".Barty's mathematical genius proved to have a valuable practical application. Even in his blindness, he perceived
patterns where those with sight did not. Working with Tom Vanadium, he devised strikingly successful investment strategies based on subtleties of
the stock market's historical performance. By the 1980s, the foundation's annual return on its endowment averaged twenty-six percent: excellent in
light of the fact that the runaway inflation of the 1970s had been curbed..Aside from purchasing the T S. Eliot book, which he hadn't found time to
read, Junior was only peripherally aware of current events, because they were, after all, current, while he tried always to focus on the future. The
news of the day was but a faint background music to him, like a song on a radio in another apartment..a scene out of a movie about Robin Hood: a
battle with cudgels on a slippery log bridge over a river. "Yes. I ... I'm still soaked with sweat.".Agnes Lampion would enthrall them, for hers was a
life of clear significance. That they seemed equally interested in Paul's story, however, surprised him. Perhaps they were merely being kind, and yet
with apparent fascination, they drew out of him so many details of his long walks, of the places he had been and the reasons why, of his life with
Perri.."I want you to adopt the baby." Before they could react, she hurried on: "I won't be twenty-one for four months yet, and even then they might
give me trouble about adopting, even though I'm her aunt, because I'm single. But if you adopt her, I'll raise her. I promise I will. I'll take full
responsibility. You don't have to worry that I'll regret it or that I'll ever want to drop her in your laps and escape the responsibility. She'll have to be
the center of my life from here on. I understand that. I accept it. I embrace it.".Ever the romantic, he wanted to surprise her. Voila! Flowers, wine,
and moi. Since their electrifying connection in the hospital, she had been yearning for him; but she wouldn't expect a visit for a few weeks yet. He
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was eager to see her face brighten with delight..EARLY CHRISTMAS EVE, gallery brochure in hand, Junior returned to his apartment, puzzling
over mysteries that had nothing to do with guiding stars and virgin births..She was so hot that the ice melted quickly. A thin trickle slid down her
throat, but not enough to take the Sahara out of her voice when she said, "More.".He wasn't afflicted with parenthood envy. A baby was the last
thing he would ever want, aside from cancer. Children were nasty little beasts. A child would be an encumbrance, a burden, not a
blessing..Suddenly and seriously creeped out, Junior wanted to get away from this nut case. Yet he was frozen by morbid fascination..From out of
the fog and darkness came the slap of running feet on bricks. He was sprinting toward the back of the house..Cain's Spruce Hills home, which he'd
shared with Naomi, hadn't been furnished anything like this. The difference between there and here-and the similarity to Vanadium's digs--could be
explained neither by wealth alone nor by a change of taste arising from the experience of city fife..For two years, since finding the quarter in his
cheeseburger, Junior had been searching for a metaphysics that he could embrace, that squared with all the truths that he had learned from Zedd,
and that didn't require him to acknowledge any power higher than himself Here it was. Unexpected. Complete. He didn't fully understand the bit
about monkeys and barrels, but he got the rest of it, and peace of a sort descended upon him..Maria said nothing, working busily, but Agnes
recognized that special silence in which difficult words were sought and laboriously stitched together..He'd wanted to give Celestina more help
than she would accept. She continued working nights as a waitress for two years, while she completed classes at the Academy of Art College, and
she quit her job only when she began to sell her paintings for enough to equal her wages and gratuities.."And, listen, if you leave too soon behind
me, I've got a guy watching, and he'll put a hollow-point thirty-eight in your ass.".not yet acknowledged, when our flailing species briefly floats
insensate between one desperate swim and another..He kept the house, for it was a shrine to his life with Perri. He returned to it from time to time,
to refresh his spirit..Although he was a stranger, arriving unannounced, and something of an eccentric by anyone's definition, Paul was received by
Grace and Harrison White with warmth and fellowship. At their doorstep, raising his voice to compete with the wailing weather, he hurriedly
blurted out his mission, as if they might reel back from his wild windblown presence if he didn't talk quickly enough: "I've walked here from Bright
Beach, California, to tell you about an exceptional woman whose life will echo through the lives of countless others long after she's gone. Her
husband died the night their son was born, but not before naming the boy Bartholomew, because he'd been so impressed by 'This Momentous Day.
And now the boy is blind, and I hope you'll be able and willing to give some comfort to his mother." The Whites failed to reel backward, didn't
even flinch from his unfortunately explosive statement of purpose. Instead, they invited him into their home, later invited him to dinner, and later
still asked him to stay the night in their guest room,.IN HOSPITALS, AS in farmhouses, breakfast comes soon after dawn, because both healing
and growing are hard work, and long days of labor required to save the human species, which spends as mu& time earning its pain and hunger as it
does trying to escape them..Still seeking some missing fact, some insight that would help him understand the maniac's Bartholomew obsession,
Tom asked more questions until Celestina suddenly realized and revealed what might be the information that he sought: Cain's perverse insistence
on playing the reverend's taped rough draft of "This Momentous Day" throughout his long assault on her sister..He swallowed one capsule and
washed it down with water. He returned the pharmacy bottle to the nightstand..As the fragrances of wet wool and sodden denim rose from her
sweater and jeans, Agnes switched on the heater and angled the vanes of the middle vent toward Barty. "Honey, turn that other vent toward
yourself.".Junior hadn't paid attention to everyone who visited the pianist though surely he'd have noticed a certain stump in a cheap suit..Sitting on
the edge of the bed, taking his hand, she stared at his sweet little bow of a mouth, whereas before she would have met his eyes. "Tell me.".Perhaps
the paramedic had given him an injection, a sedative. the howling ambulance rocked along on this most momentous day, Junior Cain wept
profoundly but quietly--and achieved temporary peace in a dreamless sleep..Edom and Jacob arrived, dinner was served, and while the food was
wonderful, the conversation was better-even though the twins occasionally shared their vast knowledge of train wrecks and deadly volcanic
eruptions. Paul didn't contribute much to the talk, because he preferred to bask in it. If he hadn't known any of these people, if he had walked into
the room while they were in the middle of dinner, he would have thought they were family, because the warmth and the intimacy-and in the twins'
case, the eccentricity-of the conversation were not what he expected of such newly made friends. There was no pretense, no falsity, and no
avoidance of any awkward subject, which meant there were sometimes tears, because the death of Reverend White was such a fresh wound in the
hearts of those who loved him. But in the healing ways of women that remained mysterious to Paul even as he watched them do.Using this
apartment as a base, Nolly and Kathleen had conducted some of the small skirmishes in the first phase of the war, including the ghost serenades.
They left the place tidy. Indeed, the only sign that they had ever been here was a packet of dental floss left behind on the sill of a living-room
window..He swept the immediate area with the flashlight, and shadows spun with shadows, waltzing spirits in the ballroom of the night..In
agreement, Maria pushed the stack of unused cards aside, and she peered at her hands as if she wanted to scrub them for a long time under hot
water..He said, "There's a whiteness in Barty's right pupil ... which I think indicates a growth. The distortions in his vision are still there, though
somewhat different, when he closes his right eye, so that indicates a problem in the left, as well, even though I'm not able to see anything there. Dr.
Chan has a full schedule tomorrow, but as a favor to me, he's going to see you before his usual office hours, first thing in the morning. You'll have
to start out early.".He phoned her before leaving, to be sure she was home. She didn't work weekend shifts at the hospital; but maybe she would
have gone out on this night off. When she answered, he recognized her seductive voice-and devilishly muttered, "Wrong number.".Parkhurst said,
"We've eliminated most other possible causes. You don't have acute myelitis or meningitis. Or anemia of the brain. No concussion. You don't have
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other symptoms of Meniere's disease. Tomorrow, we'll conduct some tests for possible brain tumor or lesion, but I'm confident that's not the
explanation, either.".Her voice was soft, almost a whisper, and charged with anxiety; but under other circumstances, it would have been sexy.."I'll
always know your face," he promised. "Even if you have to go away and you're gone a hundred years, I'll remember what you looked like, how you
felt.".His first year in San Francisco was an eventful one for the nation and the world. Winston Churchill, arguably the greatest man of the century
thus far, died. The United States launched the first air strikes against North Vietnam, and Lyndon Johnson raised troop levels to 150,000 in that
conflict. A Soviet cosmonaut was the first to take a space walk outside an orbiting craft. Race riots raged in Watts for five fiery days. The Voting
Rights Act of 1965 was signed into law. Sandy Koufax, a Los Angeles Dodger, pitched a perfect game, in which no hitter reached first base. T. S.
Eliot died, and Junior purchased one of the poet's works through the Book-of-the-Month Club. Other famous people passed away: Stan Laurel, Nat
King Cole, Le Corbusier, Albert Schweitzer, Somerset Maugham.... Indira Gandhi became the first woman prime minister of India, and the Beatles'
inexplicable and annoying success rolled on and on..Edom, who had never made it big, medium, or little, watched his sister blur before him. He
strove to contain the shimmering hotness in his eyes. His love was not for magic, and his pride was not in any skill he possessed, for he possessed
none worth noting. His love was for his good sister; she was his pride, too, and he felt that his small life had precious meaning as long as he was
able to drive her on days like this, carry her pies, and occasionally make her smile..The shriek of the sirens groaned into silence. The police must
have pulled to the curb in the street..Eventually he approached the door between the dining room and the kitchen. He paused there, listening..After
poring through enough sensational newspaper accounts to be convinced that the curse-casting reverend was undeniably dead, Junior had acquired
four pieces of surprising information. Three were of vital importance to him..On mechanic, he again glanced meaningfully at Edom, who felt a
response was expected. When he opened his mouth, he could think of nothing to say, except that at Sanriku, Japan, on June 15, 1896, a 110
foot-high wave, triggered by an undersea quake, killed 27,100 people, most while they were in prayer at a Shinto festival. Even to Edom, this
seemed to be an inappropriate comment, so he said nothing. ,.Visibly nonplussed by Junior's blithe failure to terminate the handshake when the
shaking stopped, the fussy Neddy didn't want to be so rude as to yank his hand loose, or to cause a scene regardless of how small, but Junior,
smiling and pretending to be as socially dense as concrete, failed to respond to a polite tug. So Neddy waited, allowing his hand to be held, and his
face, previously as white as piano keys, brightened to a shade of pink that clashed with his red boutonniere..So here it came again, the hateful past,
returning when Junior thought he was shed of it. This tall, lanky, Celestina-humping son of a bitch, guardian of Bartholomew, had driven away,
gone home, but he couldn't stay in the past where he belonged, and he was opening his mouth to say Who are you or maybe to shout an alarm, so
Junior shot him three times..Agnes, Celestina, and Grace were soon working together with a harmony that was kitchen poetry. Paul had noticed that
most women seemed to like or dislike one another within a minute of their first encounter, and when they found one another companionable, they
were as open and easy on their first meeting as though they were friends of long duration. Within half an hour, these three sounded as if they were
of one age, inseparable since childhood. He had not seen Grace or Celestina free of despair since the reverend's murder, but here they were able for
the first time to veil their anguish in the bustle of baking and the pleasure of making a new friend..Furrowing her brow and narrowing her eyes as
though prepared to scold him, she slowly lowered her face to his, until their noses were touching, and she whispered, "Because it's more fun if it's
secret.".He couldn't easily refuse the assignment. Later that year, President Lyndon Johnson, with strong backing from both the Democratic and the
Republican Parties, was expected to sign the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and currently it was dangerous for clearheaded believers in the primacy of
self to express their healthy instincts, which might be mistakenly perceived as racial prejudice. He could be fired..he wasn't wholly without feeling,
of course. A poignant current of sadness eddied in his heart, a sadness at the thought of the love and the happiness that he and the nurse might have
known together. But it was her choice, after all, to play the tease and to deal with him so cruelly..The blinds were raised, the windows bare.
Usually, she liked the smoky, reddish-gold glow of the city at night, but this once it made her uneasy..THE MORNING THAT it happened was
bright and blue in March, two months after Barty took Angel for a dry walk in wet weather, seven weeks after Celestina married Wally, and five
weeks after the happy newlyweds completed their purchase of the Galloway house next door to the Lampion place. Selma Galloway, retired from a
professorship years earlier, had subsequently retired further, taking advantage of the equity in her long-owned home to buy a little condo on the
beach in nearby Carlsbad..They agreed that to the outside world, Barty must continue to appear to be a sightless man-or otherwise either be treated
like a freak or be subjected, perhaps unwillingly, to experimentation. In the modern world, there was no tolerance for miracles. Only family could
be told of this development..On the short return trip to the ophthahnologist, Agnes crazily considered driving past Chan's office building, cruising
onward--ever onward-into the sparkling December night, not just back to Bright Beach, where the bad news would simply come by phone, but to
places so far away that the diagnosis could never catch up to them, where the disease would remain unnamed and therefore would have no power
over Barty..By the time he got back to Spruce Hills, the early night had fallen. The pearly, waxing moon floated over a town that glimmered
mysteriously among its richness of trees, flickering and shimmering as though it were not a real town, but a dreamland where a multitude of Gypsy
clans gathered by the lambent amber light of lanterns and campfires..In southern California, Agnes Lampion dreams of her newborn son. In
Oregon, Junior Cain fearfully speaks a name in his sleep, and Detective Vanadium, waiting to tell the suspect about his dead wife's diary, leans
forward in his chair to listen, while ceaselessly- turning a quarter across the thick knuckles of his right hand..Celestina, surprised by Lipscomb's
arrival, was still mentally numb from Neddy's harangue. "Doctor, I didn't know you were coming.".One detail. One only. It was a crucial detail,
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however, one that she absolutely must confirm before she left St. Mary's, even if she would be required to look at the child once more, this spawn
of violence, this killer of her sister..Later, when the seven of them were gathered at the dinner table, the adults raised glasses of Chardonnay, the
children raised tumblers of Pepsi, and Maria gave the toast. "To Bartholomew, the image of his father, who was the kindest man I've ever known.
To my Bonita and my Francesca, who brighten every day. To Edom and Jacob, from who ... from whom I've learned so much that has made me
think about the fragility of life and made me realize how precious is every day. And to Agnes, my dearest friend, who has given me, oh, so much,
including all these words. God bless us, every one.".Thrilled to have inspired this awe in her, he closed the book. "Remember what we talked about
a long time ago? You asked me how come, if I could walk where the rain wasn't. . . ".He might not have this future-living thing down perfectly, but
he was absolutely terrific at anger.."Possible complications include cerebral hemorrage, pulmonary edema, kidney failure, necrosis of the liver,
coma-to name a few.".After much oily commiseration, sanctimonious babble about Naomi having gone to a better place, and insincere talk of the
government's desire always to ensure the public safety and to treat every citizen with compassion, Knacker or Hisscus, or Nork, finally got around
to the issue of compensation..In truth, he was terrified. Although his need for her company was so profound that it seemed to arise from his
marrow, a part of him marveled-and trembled-at his dedicated pursuit of her..For a long time, she stood beside the bed, holding his hand, confident
that on some level he was aware of her presence, though he gave no indication whatsoever that he knew she was there..Ferocious pirates, ruthless
secret agents, brain-eating aliens from distant galaxies, super criminals hell-bent on ruling the world, bloodthirsty vampires, face-gnawing
werewolves, savage Gestapo thugs, mad scientists, satanic cultists, insane carnival freaks, hate-crazed Ku Klux Klansmen, knife-worshiping thrill
killers, and emotionless robot soldiers from other planets had slashed, stabbed, burned, shot, gouged, torn, clubbed, crushed, stomped, hanged,
bitten, eviscerated, beheaded, poisoned, drowned, radiated, blown up, mangled, mutilated, and tortured uncounted victims in the pulp magazines
that Paul had been reading since childhood. Yet not one scene in those hundreds upon hundreds of issues of colorful tales withered a corner of his
soul as did a glimpse of Barty's empty sockets. The sight wasn't in the least gory, nor even gruesome. Paul cringed and looked away only because
this evidence of the boy's loss too pointedly made him think about the terrible vulnerability of the innocent in the freight-train path of nature, and
threatened to tear off the fragile scab on the anguish that he still felt over Perri's death.."I ALWAYS EAT CAV-EE-JAR FOR BREAKFAST," said
Velveeta Cheese in her stuffed-bear voice..Whether or not the visitor in the client's chair had ever known much romance, he unquestionably had
experienced too much adventure and more than his share of tragedy. Thomas Vanadium's face was a quake-rocked landscape: cracked by white
scars like fault lines in a strata of granite; the planes of brow, cheeks, and jaws canted in odd relationships to one another. The hemangioma that
surrounded his right eye and discolored his face had been with him since birth, but the awful damage to his bone structure was the work of man, not
God..As he'd proved to himself on his previous two visits-his first night in town and then two nights thereafter-this number was merely part of the
pianist's repertoire. Nothing supernatural here..The water shut off, and Junior heard the ratcheting noise of a paper-towel dispenser..under the spoon
to catch drips, she conveyed the shimmering sliver to Agnes's mouth..Out of a sphinx face, Obadiah conjured a smile that lifted the point of his
white goatee when he turned his head to look at Edom. "Ah ... so long ago," he murmured, as though speaking to himself. "So long ago ... but I
remember now." He winked at Edom..Still relishing her little pretense of rejection, Victoria did not touch the rose. "What kind of woman do you
think I am?".The quarter, surely. The one that had not been in his robe pocket where it should have been, the previous Friday..If magic explained
the jacks on Friday evening, maybe it was the dark variety of magic. Maybe he shouldn't be endeavoring to summon, once more, whatever spirit
was responsible for the four knaves.."Maybe because we didn't want to be called witches," said Obadiah with a smile, "and give folks one more
reason to hang us.".of fists, hard blows, and his father's heavy breathing as he deals out the punishment. Edom himself lies face down in.Wait here
in the car. Give them time to settle down. At this hour, they would put the kid to bed first. Then Ichabod and Celestina would go to their room,
undress for the night..Behind his masking hands, the physician let out a thin sound, as though he were trying to pull from his heart an anguish that
was embedded like a bur with countless sharp, hooked thorns..Every time Junior glanced back, Vanadium was following his wake through the
throng. Stocky but almost gliding. Grim and grimmer. Hideous. And closer.."This meeting of the North Pole Society of Not Evil Adventurers is
officially closed.".To buy as much time as possible while Enoch Cain's assault was still fresh in Celestina's mind, Tom proposed that they remain
hidden away for another two weeks, unless the killer was apprehended sooner. "Then if you go to Wally's house from here, you'll want to install the
best alarm system you can get, and you should lead a restricted life for quite a while, even hire security if you can afford it. The smartest thing
would be to move out of San Francisco as soon as Wally's recovered. He retired young, right? And a painter can paint anywhere. Sell the properties
here, start over somewhere else, and make the move in such a way that you can't be easily traced. I can help you work that out.".Warily, Junior
ventured into the gallery to make inquiries. He expected the staff to express utter bafflement at the name Celestina White, expected the poster to
have vanished when he returned to the display window..Junior in the fog. Trying oh-so-hard to live in the future, where the winners live. But being
relentlessly sucked back into the useless past by memory..Your deeds ... will return to you, magnified beyond imagining ... the spirit of
Bartholomew ... will find you ... and mete out the terrible judgment that you deserve..Grace declined food, but Tom ordered for her, anyway,
selecting those things that by now he knew Celestina liked, guessing that the mother's taste had shaped the daughter's..Dining room. Two place
settings at one end of the table. Wineglasses. Two ornate pewter candlesticks, candies not yet lit..He took a long shower, as hot as he could tolerate,
until his muscles felt as soft as butter..The tone sounded, as promised, and a man's voice spoke from the box: "It's Max. You're psychic. I found the
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hospital here. Poor kid bad a cerebral hemorrhage, arising from a hyperensive crisis caused by ... eclampsia, I think it is. Baby survived. Call me,
huh?".Junior's throat wasn't half as sore as it had been the previous afternoon, and to these men, his soft, coarse voice must have sounded not
abraded, but raw with emotion. "I don't care what's customary. I don't want anything. I don't blame anyone. These things happen. If you have a
liability release with you, I'll sign it right now.".Having used his body as a clapper in the bell of the Dumpster, Junior had struck a loud reverberant
note that tolled like a poorly cast cathedral bell, echoing solemnly off the walls of the flanking buildings, back and forth through the fogbound
night..The sleeves of the pajama top were pushed up, revealing more of the disease's vicious work. The muscles of her useless left arm had
atrophied; the once graceful hand curled in upon itself, as though holding an invisible object, perhaps the hope she never abandoned..The wine
tasted bitter, but Celestina knew that it was sweet. The bitterness was in her, not in the legacy of the grape.
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